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5
6
7

PRESS:

?

8
9

10
11

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Council's Committee on Budget and Finance

will come to order.
Let the record show we have Mr. Carroll,

13
14

Mr. Kane, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina,

15

Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla and Ms. Tavares present.

16

ITEM NO.2:

17

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG)
PROGRAM FOR THE 2003 PROGRAM YEAR (FISCAL
YEAR 2004 BUDGET) (C.C. No. 02-180)

18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members,

this afternoon we have Item 2,

20

Community Development Block Grant for the program

21

year -- excuse me -- for the Fiscal Year 2004

22

Budget.

23

Before we start deliberations and discussion

24

of the allocations of $2.3 million, we'll take

25

testimony from the public.

Those of you will be
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1

called up in order of your signing up prior to the

2

meeting.

3

thoughts and comments this afternoon regarding your

4

interests, at which time, if you're not concluded,

5

the staff will notify you; and we ask that you

6

conclude within one minute.

7

opportunity you will have to present to this

8

committee.

You have three minutes to give us your

And that is all the

Okay?

9

The first person -- and, again, when you come

10

to the microphone, we ask that you please state your

11

name for the record.

12

organization, please state that organization's name.

13

Okay.

14

mispronouncing your name -- Arleone Dibben.

15

16

If you do represent a

The first person is -- and correct me if I'm

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

MS. DIBBEN:

Aloha maio

My name is Arleone Dibben.

The

17

organization I represent is Nene 0 Molokai.

18

the Nene project on the Island of Molokai that owns

19

the Mapulehu Glass House Project.

20

It's

For three-and-a-half years I lived next door

21

to Varna Nakihei,

22

Pomaikai; and I saw the people that came in and out

23

of her doors that needed help.

24

organization came to the Nene project and asked to

25

purchase the Glass House property, I want to tell

the founder of Pa Hale

Ka Hale

So, when their
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1

you today I'm here in 100 percent support.

2

be a perfect place and a perfect use.

It would

The -- any -- oh, and if anyone has any

3

4

questions regarding the property,

5

the documentation and I can answer any questions

6

or -- no?

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. DIBBEN:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Dibben.
Mahalo.
Questions, members?

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

I've brought all

Yes.

Mr. Nishiki.

Hold on, please, Ms. Dibben.

We have a question from Mr. Nishiki.

13

MS. DIBBEN:

Hi.

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MS. DIBBEN:

Are you the owner?

I am the Director of the nonprofit that is

16

the owner, yes -- I mean, that is the owner of the

17

property, yes.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

and --

20

MS. DIBBEN:

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So,

that Nene project is a nonprofit

Yes.
-- you are going to be the seller of

22

the property to which the proceeds would go to you

23

people?

24

MS. DIBBEN:

It will go to the Nene project, yes.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

What happens to the Nene project once
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2
3

6

they get on the property?
MS. DIBBEN:

It's currently operated on another parcel of

land at the four-mile marker.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Ms. Dibben, couple questions, please,

6

quickly.

7

question, Ms. Tavares?

8
9
10
11

I'm sorry.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Would you care to ask a

Have they made an offer or is

there some agreement for the purchase of this
property?
MS. DIBBEN:

We have a written agreement.

I believe it

12

was enclosed in the Block Grant proposal.

13

purchase price is 250,000.

14

560,000.

15

considered an in-kind donation, which we're more

16

than happy to do.

17

it's a good cause.

18

happy with making that kind of a donation to it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

The appraised value is

So, the difference in between is

19

21

The

All of our board members agreed
And so, we're -- we're totally

Thank you.

Do you -- are you -- do you receive Federal

funds for your Nene program by chance?
MS. DIBBEN:

No, we receive no State or Federal funding

23

for the project.

It's 100 percent in-kind donations

24

or corporate gifts and foundation grants such as

25

from the Hawaii Community Foundation.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

BF 3/18/03

1

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

At any point prior to your operation, did a

2

governmental agency ask for an environmental

3

assessment

4

MS. DIBBEN:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MS. DIBBEN:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. DIBBEN:

9

10
11
12

No.
regarding the property?
No.
Okay.
We've never had to do an environmental

assessment on it.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much.

Next person

this afternoon is Shari Lynn.
MS. LYNN:

Aloha.

My name is Shari Lynn, and I'm the

13

volunteer Executive Director in support of Ka Hale

14

Pomaikai for Ka Hale Pomaikai.

15

Before I go any further,

I'd like to

16

acknowledge my board members that have traveled from

17

their -- at their own expense to be here today as

18

well as other community members that have traveled

19

at their own expense to be here today.

20

And just -- if you would notice the people

21

wearing the little yellow-and-black ribbon, that's

22

us.

23

please.

24

in the cause that we have been working on --

25

volunteering working on for the last six years.

If you're out there, please -- stand up,
These are people from Molokai that believe
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1

At this time I'd like to also share with you

2
3

4
5

our olio
NOTE:

Members of Ka Hale Pomaikai, Inc. sang an oli, or
chant, in Hawaiian.

MS. LYNN:

And that oli kind of represents our intent, is

6

that the children of the land of Molokai will be

7

blessed.
I'd like to talk just a real short -- use my

8

9
10

last 30 seconds to mention something about the ice
addiction problem on the Island of Molokai.

11

I'm a certified substance abuse counselor in

12

the State of Hawaii internationally recognized and

13

in -- nationally recognized -- recognition also,

14

with a master's degree from the University of

15

Hawaii.

16

the place that I work and I corne back to work where

17

I work, also one of seven people in the State of

18

Hawaii that have a transition specialist degree.

19

I have a bachelor's degree, you know,

from

What I know about ice addiction is that you

20

can go in detox and you can go to a rehab center for

21

30 days maximum.

22

if you're lucky, you have insurance that will pay

23

for that or you can get a State bed that will pay

24

for that; but 30 days will bring you back horne.

25

Let's say that's what insurance

And 30 days -- between 35 and 60 days is a
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1

danger zone for people in recovery -- in early

2

recovery,

3

times when they're about to pick up the drug again,

4

between 35 and 60 days and six months.

5

recidivism rate is so high, so high.

that it's statistically proven there's two

The

You know, people on -- there isn't anybody on

6
7

my street right now that I can walk to the -- my

8

neighbors that haven't had this situation in their

9

families.

And although some of them have overcome

10

it, they haven't been able to do it at home.

11

when they come home,

12

home to a house where everything's all cleaned up

13

and put away and that nobody in their house is not

14

drinking a beer or something that might lead them

15

back to their drug of their choice.

16

And

they haven't been able to come

So, Ka Hale Pomaikai is a solution to that

17

recidivism problem and to that relapse problem.

18

I volunteer my time with them, and I believe.

19

you.

20
21
22
23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

afternoon, members?
I'm sorry.

And
Thank

Any questions for Ms. Lynn this
Mr. Pontanilla.
If you could,

just hang on,

please, and respond to the question.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Shari --
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MS. LYNN:

Yeah.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

-- couple questions.

You know,

3

the last time we had a woman over here testifying on

4

your behalf and she mentioned to this Committee in

5

regards to Hope Chapel and the possibility of

6

utilizing some of their beds as a detox area.

7

can you comment on that?

8
9

MS. LYNN:

And

Actually, we don't have any intention to use

their beds as a detox area.

What they did was they

10

donated actual beds for our -- our clients to sleep

11

in once we get the house.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

MS. LYNN:

14

in.

It's not a room.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

MS. LYNN:

17

So, it wasn't rooms then?
It's an actual bed to sleep

Okay.

They were kind enough to promise us as many

beds as we need, so we won't have to buy them --

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

MS. LYNN:

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

21

MS. LYNN:

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

I'm just

and bedding, which is all at my house.
I understand.

(Inaudible) somewhere.
Yeah, thank you.

I understand

23

that your organization had already sent in for a

24

million dollar grant.

25

that request is going to.

I don't know, you know, where
Do you know the chances
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11

of you getting that million dollar grant?
MS. LYNN:

Well, you know, I spoke to -- I -- we received

3

a letter in the mail that said we had been selected

4

for scoring, which evidently is a good thing.

5

my first time trying for that.

6

we go along.

It's

So, I'm learning as

And we were accepted for scoring.

There were over 220 applicants that we heard

7

8

about -- that's what we heard; maybe there was more,

9

but that's what we heard

10

and that we were the

only ones from the State of Hawaii.

11

When they selected us for scoring, they --

12

what they do is they give you like a preliminary

13

review, and then they send you to a -- yet another

14

score.

15

three jumps.

16

we're getting ready to go to No.3.

17

what we were doing at this moment is sort of an

18

eleventh-hour plead with our Senators to push for

19

us --

So, we passed like the first two out of
So, we're at No.2 right now; and

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

21

MS. LYNN:

And actually

That's correct.

at the recommendation of -- when I talked to

22

this substance abuse mental health service

23

administration representative.

24

what that stepping out over two hurdles means

25

actually in numbers is that we placed in the top 30

But he said that
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1

percent.

He said that was pretty unbelievable for a

2

first-time applicant.

3

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

4

MS. LYNN:

5
6

I mean,

know

Well, that's good to hear.

I can't promise anything but you

yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah.

The final question that

7

I had is in regards to OHA.

8

doesn't have any funding to support your

9

organization, you know, in the things that it's

10
11

trying to do.
MS. LYNN:

I understand that OHA

Do you know why they don't have or

You know, I wish that I had a representative

12

from OHA with me today to answer that question

13

because I'd hate to misstate information

14

incorrectly.

15

you know, call up -- there's somebody that could

16

probably speak to that better than I could.

So, I -- I would refer you maybe to,

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

MS. LYNN:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Uh-huh.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Further questions for Ms. Lynn this

21

afternoon?

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson?
Thank you so much for coming all

23

the way from Molokai and thank you to all the people

24

who have come as well.

25

I wanted to find out, the land that you will
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13

be buying, do you know what the zoning is on that?
MS. LYNN:

Yeah,

thank you for asking.

The zone is

3

agricultural; and it's interim zoned, which

4

want to keep it agricultural.

5

intent to change the zoning.

6

it's agricultural because we want to do agriculture

7

there.

So, we don't have any
We actually like that

Our residents -- the proposed activity for

8

9

the residents to keep their day filled so that they

10

won't have to go back to using drugs is flower

11

farming

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

MS. LYNN:

14

15

we

And--

which is the historical use of that

property.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And that's wonderful because I

16

think that that is something that -- you know, what

17

do they always say,

18

workplace," something to that effect.

19

Anyway,

"idle hands are the devil's

I wanted to also find out is the

20

house large enough to accommodate the number of

21

people that you plan on having there?

22

MS. LYNN:

Right now,

the house -- to me,

the house looks

23

large enough because there's also a separate

24

dwelling that's -- that can be utilized, so that

25

there's two separate dwellings that need some
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internal repair.

2

good; but inside there's been some -- it needs paint

3

and, you know, set-up stuff and making the rooms;

4

but, yeah, we're not opening our doors to 100 people

5

tomorrow, let's hope.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

7

MS. LYNN:

The outside structure looks pretty

Okay.

We don't have that many that want us, but

8

they're out there.

But what we are hoping to open

9

our doors to is the correct number of people that

10

will fit the house.

11

cram people into places they can't fit.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

We don't have any intent to

Okay.

And the only other thing

13

I'm not sure.

14

special use permits or anything for the use of that

15

facility on agriculture land?

16

MS. LYNN:

Will you have to apply for any

No, as far as I'm -- I've been doing a little

17

homework here; and as far as I can tell, that

18

special use permit wouldn't be applicable to us.

19

don't think we would be able to even apply for

20

one --

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

MS. LYNN:

23
24
25

I

Okay.

because we're planning to do the same thing

that's always been done there.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And the only reason I ask that is

because I -- and I could be wrong; but under HRS I
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1

believe that it -- you know, the agricultural land

2

requires that, I guess, members all be from the same

3

family, you know, when they're occupying a principal

4

dwelling.

5

aware of -- if there's anything

6

MS. LYNN:

So, I just want to make sure that you're

Yeah, I read the thing.

I haven't -- I print

7

it out here, and I read it.

8

it was anybody in the same family, but maybe I just

9

didn't have the right page.

10
11
12

And I didn't see that

I need to go -- but I

did print it out, and I didn't see that part.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Well,

just -- just so

that

13

MS. LYNN:

Keep me posted.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

you know, you're aware,

just --

15

I want to have all the I's dotted, T's crossed, so

16

you don't

17
18

MS. LYNN:

However, the chances of that happening on

Molokai are quite great, but -- but yeah, yeah.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

MS. LYNN:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22
23

All right.

Thank you very much.

Okay.
Any other questions for Ms. Lynn this

afternoon?
You know, you have an economic development

24

component, I guess, with that nursery or ag activity

25

which I think is very beneficial.
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1

Enterprise program considered helping to support

2

your efforts?

3

MS. LYNN:

One of my -- one of the other people that are

4

going to testify are going to speak a little bit to

5

that because they've received, I believe -- please

6

tell me if you didn't get them.

7

somebody's office got flooded with about 50 or 60

8

letters of support within the last 24 hours.

9
10

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:
MS. LYNN:

One -- one of them is from the Director

of the Committee, the Enterprise community.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MS. LYNN:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

Yes, we did.

Okay.

12

15

I believe

Okay.

Thank you.

Okay.
Anything else, members?

If not, thank you

for being here.
MS. LYNN:

We unfortunately had about 20 that we just

17

handed to our Council member because, you know, we

18

were a little late.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MS. LYNN:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

DR. LANGER:

23
24
25

We appreciate that.

Thank you.

All righty.
Next we have Dr. Richard Langer.
Good afternoon.

I'm a board member of Ka

Hale Pomaikai.
And really I think what I'm going to talk
about is a little bit about the commitment of the
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people that are -- make up the organization.

And

2

you're going to see some of us with yellow T-shirts

3

on.
And, first of all, all of us -- I've been on

4
5

Molokai since 1969, long-time family practitioner

6

there.

7

long time.

8

personal drug problems or have had family members

9

that have drug problems.

10

Most of the people have been on the island a
Almost all of us have either had

I had a son who was addicted to alcohol and

11

crack cocaine and dope, marijuana, as a teenager.

12

My wife committed suicide seven years ago as a -- as

13

a long-term depressed patient but also with multiple

14

drug abuses.

15

You know, so, this has affected not only my

16

life, but all of our lives.

17

the things that impresses me -- I wouldn't be here,

18

I wouldn't be on the board, I wouldn't make this

19

commitment unless I felt that there was, first of

20

all, a real need; but secondly personally I come

21

from a religious background now.

22

this is something God wants to see done on this

23

island.

24
25

And I think that one of

And I feel that

I think he wants to see this facility done.
So, No. 1 is commitment.

commitment.

The people have

No.2, we look at it from the
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1

standpoint of cost effectiveness.

2

practicing

3

been up to the top in Honolulu as well as here.

4

you see the cost to the community,

5

individuals, the cost to society of having people

6

that are in addiction that are treated.

They go

7

out.

They come back.

They come

8

out.

They go back.

9

And then they go back, and they're into addiction

10

As a doctor

and I sat on Queen's boards.

And

the cost to the

They're treated.
They go in.

So, I've

They go to prison.

again.
Personally I've been spending time since

11

I

12

retired five years ago after a liver transplant.

13

And I've been hiring people out of prison, all of

14

them with drug backgrounds, working with them, pain

15

with them, praying with them, counseling them trying

16

to -- you know, and some do well; some don't do

17

well.

18

Most of them fall.
And the reason they fall is what Shari was

19

alluded to, and they go in -- back when they get

20

detoxed into the same situation that they came from

21

because on Molokai there's no place else to go to.

22

Your either on the beach, you're in the bushes or

23

you're back to where you've got somebody that's

24

going to put a roof over your head and you've got

25

the drugs.

So, that's -- that's that particular

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

BF 3/18/03

1

19

aspect of the problem.

2

So, I talked about cost and commitment; and

3

the third thing I wanted to mention is compassion.

4

And you'll see -- the thing that turned my heart

5

more than anything else was Varna Nakihei, who was

6

really the founder,

7

and program and desiring this residential

8

facility

9

have for each other -- when somebody's been

the mother, of this whole house

the love that's -- that these people

10

through -- when they've been detoxed, when they've

11

gone through, they realize that they're -- whether

12

it's drugs or alcohol, whatever the problem is --

13

MR. TAGUCHI:

14

MR. LANGER:

Three minutes.
-- they pick up a desire to try to save or

15

try to get other people out of the same situation

16

that they once were in.

17

And so, the commitment of these people -- I

18

mean, we're not going to quit.

19

difference whether the SAMHSA grants come through.

20

The State may have frozen funds.

21

be frozen.

22

happen in the private sector; and if we have to go

23

out there and do bake sales and whatever else, it's

24

going to happen.

25

It doesn't make any

Federal funds may

If it doesn't happen here, it will

So, anyway, I just wanted to give you that
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1

factor about the people and what I see from the

2

attitudes of the people that I sit with on this

3

board.

4
5

Questions?

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Dr. Langer.

doctor this afternoon?

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Questions for the

Seeing none --

Excuse me.

Yes, Ms. Tavares?
Yes.

I know this has a religious

9

base in your operation there; but are you realizing

10

that if you do receive Federal funds for this, that

11

religious services and praying will not be permitted

12

in the facility?

13

DR. LANGER:

Yeah,

I under

I'm very much aware of that.

14

None of us are from the same denomination.

15

there's a fair share but not everybody that's a

16

Christian.

17

meetings.

18

about to -- we understand fully the implications of

19

the division of State and religion.

We do pray.

We pray before our

We pray after our meetings.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

DR. LANGER:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We're not

So, thank you.

Okay.

Yeah.
Okay.

Thank you.

23

Dr. Langer this afternoon?

24

very much for being here.

25

I think

Further questions for
Seeing none, thank you

Next we have Wendell De Freitas.
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MR. DE FREITAS:

Aloha, Councils, Chairman.

My name is

2

Wendell De Freitas.

3

Pomaikai, which means a blessed house.

4

I'm a member of Ka Hale

I'm a retired firefighter from the Honolulu

5

City and County.

6

when I retired 13 years ago to go to Molokai, I

7

wanted to go into my -- my zone, my comfort zone,

8

and relax and take care of my body and my family and

9

then take it easy.

10

And then

I'm also a Vietnam veteran.

And

and then I got a call from Varna

11

that she needed kokua to help her with their

12

bless -- Ka Hale Pomaikai.

13

to get out of my comfort zone; but I realized at the

14

same time that when I left Honolulu,

15

alcohol was there present on Molokai, more so

16

because the island is smaller.

17

It took me a long time

the drugs and

Being active with the Fire Department and

18

being in -- in Vietnam, I seen the results of

19

alcohol and drugs, put 'em in the body bags.

20

part in the organization now is to heal and to

21

prevent people -- children and our people in Molokai

22

to get to that stage.

23

So, my

It's very difficult because sometime I get

24

frustrated.

25

I'm here today with Ka Hale Pomaikai to ask you guys

A lot of times I get frustrated, but
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for kokua.

Give us a helping hand.

I never thought

2

in my wildest dream I'll be in front talking to you

3

guys.
(Inaudible) .

4

? :

5

MR. DE FREITAS:

I know ask but I hate to get turned town

6

and I cannot help it.

That's me.

So -- but I -- I

7

can realize you guys'

8

you guys' position -- very difficult.

job is -- I would never be in

So, I'm asking today for please kokua us.

9

10

Hale Pomaikai, the community will know about

11

it's okay.

12

sometime us guys dynamite.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mahalo.

Any questions?

Questions for Mr. De Freitas this

afternoon, members?

15

much for being here.

16

MR. DE FREITAS:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Seeing none, thank you very

Thank you, Chair.
Next person this afternoon is Luana

Hamakua.

19

MS. HAMAKUA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MS. HAMAKUA:

Aloha.
Hi.

Aloha.

I just wanted to thank all of you for giving

22

us this opportunity to be here and to express our

23

concern.

24

kupuna on the

25

but

We small, but small guys like me

14

18

USi

Ka

And my name is Luana Hamakua.

I'm a

on the board of Ka Hale Pomaikai.

We're here -- I'm here especially to ask you
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for your support in helping us to -- to get the

2

funding for our Ka Hale Pomaikai, our clean and

3

sober house for Molokai.
I've committed myself to be on this board for

4

One is -- one of the reasons I'm

5

two reasons.

6

committed is because I want a clean and safe

7

community for Molokai.

8

our moopunas and our children that's not born yet

9

but who will be presently, and we want -- want them

10

And as a kupuna I look at

to come into a clean environment.
And so, Molokai is just having a rough time

11
12

with drugs and -- and we need -- we need help

13

especially to people that went into drugs and want

14

to come home to Mo10kai and to be productive

15

citizens again.

16

but we don't have the facility to take care of them.

17

And so,

18

simple, asking for this kind help, not begging but

19

just asking, you know.

20

And we have to give them a chance,

this is why we're here.

You know,

it's real

About five years ago I had a nephew that I

21

love so dearly -- he is in a prison in Arizona, and

22

he went into prison for drugs.

23

him, because I love him so much and that's my

24

family -- he's over there for a reason; but some day

25

he will -- he's going to want to come home to

And my dream for
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24

Molokai because he's a keiki

2

0

ka aina.

And so, my dream is that when he come home to

3

Molokai, he will have a place to, again, work into

4

the community and be a productive citizen of

5

Molokai.

6

I'm committed to Ka Hale Pomaikai and this is why

7

I'm here today also.
And another reason why I'm involved is

8
9

And that's my dream and this is why I --

through Varna and all her efforts, this wonderful

10

person that I met about six years ago in a community

11

meeting.

12

said because she made her testimony because she was

13

one --

14

MR. TAGUCHI:

Three minutes.

15

MS. HAMAKUA:

-- of those people that were doing drugs and

And I could never ever forget what she

16

needed help.

17

a community effort, and I'm never ever going to

18

forget that.

19

her that I'm still here and I'm still supporting

20

you, you know, because it is a community effort.

21

And this is why the community of Molokai is here.

22

Maybe we're small in numbers, but we brought all our

23

ancestors with us to pua our genealogy that we know

24

we belong to.

25

And her manao at that time was this is

And when I look at Varna and I tell

And I'm thankful and grateful, you know,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

25

BF 3/18/03

1

really to give this testimony to all of you.

2

please, support us.

3

help.

4

And I thank you.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's small.

Mahalo.

Mahalo ke akua.

7

here.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mahalo.

Any questions for Ms. Hamakua this

afternoon, members?

MS. HAMAKUA:

Give us that -- give us that
It's not -- it's not too much.

6

8

So,

If not,

thank you for being

Mahalo.
The next person is Jemalyn Benito.

10

MS. BENITO:

11

Maui.

12

small island because Maui once was a small island.

13

And they do need facility or a treatment at their

14

residence home because here, as in Maui, is

15

overpopulation of that kind of substance abuse

16

program here or problems.

17

expensive for us to have them communicate back and

18

forth because of their family.

19

Hi.

My name is Jema.

I'm a resident here on

I know how it feels like to be, you know, a

And it saves less -- more

And in order to have those transaction -- or

20

program there, we need to build like a pound --

21

foundation,

22

learn so much from the meeting.

23

only get you so much that when you build a family,

24

it -- everyone's there to learn from their

25

experience and past experience.

like, a family because you can only
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1

And so, that's why I'm asking you for your

2

help and my community support to help them get the

3

treatment that they need there because Maui -- Maui

4

once was like that before; and now it got built up,

5

so,

6

them the grant.

7

just asking for your support and please give

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Jemalyn.

8

this afternoon, members?

9

very much for being here.

12

Seeing none, thank you

Next we have Randy Fujimori.

10
11

Any questions for her

I think we've

seen you before, Randy.
MR. FUJIMORI:

Aloha, Mr. Chairman, members of the

13

Council.

14

it -- a concerned resident of our community.

15

was offended when I wasn't given a yellow shirt

16

because they said that there was no eight X, but

17

that's okay.

18

And I'm here today as a -- how would I put
And I

I'm satisfied with my green shirt.

I'm here today because I'm in support and

19

of Ka Hale Pomaikai, and I've been in the community

20

of Molokai -- even though I'm a Molokai boy, I came

21

back to Molokai in 1989.

22

addiction of drugs and alcohol mounting every year;

23

and it just becomes a bigger, bigger problem in our

24

community.

25

And I've seen the

And I think it's about time, yeah, that we
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1

try to heal our community members; and I believe

2

that this funding for this project can only benefit

3

us as a whole.

4

And I believe that I talked to some of you

5

when you came to Molokai.

6

I came up to some of you, not all of you, when you

7

were there; and I asked if

8

considered for some of the moneys that would be

9

given out in the Maui County.

10

It's hard to miss.

1--

if we could be

And that's why I'm here.

I'm here to say

11

that this is something that we need.

12

problem is real.

13

statistics -- State statistics coming on -- for the

14

Island of Mo1okai, you will find that we have some

15

of the highest statistics in the entire State.

16

if we don't do something now and try to help those

17

that are coming home into community or transitioning

18

back to community, we're going to have a serious

19

problem.

20

It's out there.

The addiction

If you look at

The problem grows year by year.

And

It's not

21

something that's going to stop.

22

programs to apply for more money from the County.

23

And I hope that everybody jumps in the wagon, too,

24

because we need help.

And this is real, yeah?

I'm

25

talking something that is real, our community.

And
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1

I see our community dying slowly, families being

2

affected, abuse.

Everything is up.

And all I'm asking here today is that we have

3

4

the support from you.

We hope that we are

5

considered for some of the money that is out there,

6

if there is any money left; but I hope that we would

7

be up for some consideration because, like I said,

8

we need it.
And we, as -- you know, as a community our

9
10

trying our best, yeah, to solve the problems but --

11

not only it's trying to help but it's the money of

12

funding.

13

today, to ask you for that funding.

14

And that's why, I guess, we are all here

And that's about all I have to say except but

15

one thing I could ask of the County Council is that

16

try to make your seats a little bigger because us

17

guys cannot sit inside the seat comfortable.

18

maybe you can have the big boy section over here

19

somewhere; but, anyway,

20

that you have given me today.

21

Aloha.

22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

So,

I thank you for the time
And I love everybody.

Questions for Mr. Fujimori this

afternoon, members?

24

MR. FUJIMORI:

Thank you.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Next we have, this afternoon,
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Juliana Kaupu.
MS. KAUPU:

Aloha mai, Council Chair and Council members.
I think I might need a

3

My name is Juliana Kaupu.

4

box Kleenex, if not one bucket.

5

Excuse me.

6

I told myself,

7

come over," so -- then I slept on it; and I said,

8

"Oh, my gosh, we need to come here" and -- I come as

9

a board member of Ka Hale Pomaikai and also as a

10
11

I so -- e kala maio

I so hilahila nervous, yeah?
"Ana, the gang get 'em.

You know,
They going

foster parent.
My ohana has been a foster parent -- we've

12

been involved for about eight years; and being that

13

I have five children of my own, Social Service

14

we're certified foster parents.

15

would call us and say,

16

teenagers."

17

And I'm, like,

Social Service

"Hui, Juli, we get some

"Okay."

I have five teenagers

18

in my house.

19

I thank God my kids all malama the fact that we're

20

foster caring.

21
22

23

And they all rna 1 ama, by the way.

So, they say,

And

"You can take ln this

teenager?"
I say,

" Sure, br ing 'em on down."

They come

24

ln and they come from broken homes and they come

25

from parents doing drugs, alcohol.

Maybe too much
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luaus, I think, on Mo10kai, yeah?

I'm not sure.

But anyway, they stay with me for a period of

2
3

time.

And all we can do is just aloha them and give

4

them the love as if -- you know, how we treat our

5

own kids; but, you know, I think the bond between a

6

mother and child or their family is a bond that you

7

cannot take away from a kid.

8

is mom got to go get treatment or dad.

9

is it being done?

So, what happens then
Now, where
It's being

Not here on Mo10kai.

10

done in Hi10 or have to go to Oahu or have to go to

11

Maui.
And so, then, I think to myself,

12

"How can you

13

make pono one family when you no allowed to work

14

with them?"

15

in.

16

whatever it may be, that's important that we can

17

kukakuka with one another.

18

another.

19

can tell mom and dad,

20

you despite what you're doing because it's the

21

disease.

22

circulating on our island.

23

And it's happening.

You're not allowed to have them come

Visitation is -- 15 minutes, half an hour,

We can work with one

We can work out our differences; and we
"Hey, we love you."

It's not them.

24

You'll hear kids talking,

25

coming in."

I'm like,

We love

It's the disease that's

Boats are coming in.
"Aunty, the shipment

"What shipment?"
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It's all the way down on the east end.

2

by the way, this area that we hope to purchase is in

3

the heart of it.

4

in the heart of it?

5

come together, work together for one common cause;

6

and it's to get our families together because

7

Molokai is small.

8

MR. TAGUCHI:

9

MS. KAUPU:

Where else should it be placed but
We just feel that we all got to

Three minutes.
And we all ohana.

E kala maio

We all ohana,

10

and there's a dying need because we cannot be

11

sending our ohana elsewhere.
And what happens then?

12
13

about.

14

off island and get treatment.

15

are they?

16

or what have you.

17

And

Why?

Bench warrant come

Because mom or dad don't want to go
So, where -- where

Like ducks -- maybe they're in the bushes

I have a set of twin boys.

Mom refused to

18

get treatment.

19

anyway, I can go on and on; but I'd like to say

20

mahalo nui and I thank you and I really from the

21

bottom of my heart ask that you can support us any

22

way possible.

We don't know where she is.

But,

23

And we're still trying to get other sources

24

of funds, but I think what we're looking for is to

25

get off our feet and get started.

And we're not
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painting a picture -- perfect picture.

2

saying we want the opportunity to try and do

3

something to help our people.

4

questions?

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Kaupu.

6

Juliana this afternoon?

7

being here.

8

MS. KAUPU:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

MS. MORRIS:

Mahalo.

Any

Any questions for

Seeing none,

thank you for

Okay.
Next we have Cassie Morris.
Good afternoon.

My name is Cassie Morris.

11

was here last week,

12

"I asked you the same thing?"

13

there and cry.

14

We're just

I

the same -- I kept asking Varna,

I can cry.

You like me go up

I need one bucket, too.

I just wanted to say again that we really,

15

really need your help.

16

my babies, and I cannot go home to my babies without

17

proper treatment.

18

to admit it either because I need help.

19

order to get the help,

20

kupunas tell me.

21

you guys' help.

22

support in this project.

23

I really want to go home to

I have a disease.

I got to ask.

I got to ask.

I not ashamed
And in

That's what my

And I asking for

We asking for you guys' help and

And you just -- unless you guys had one

24

disease like I have a disease,

25

know how it feels; but it's really overwhelming.

then you -- you would
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1

I'm doing better but in this week since you last

2

seen me.

3

need that.

4

The people need us.

I was all broken down and -- but we really
My babies need me.

The island need us.

The community need us.

I mean, I just thought of just this small

5
6

amount of people that is fighting for something that

7

is so important for this island and that's 30

8

percent of the island is addicts and the rest is

9

alcoholics -- well, I would say.

That's -- but you

10

guys know what I mean.

11

little person; and if we can make a difference, then

12

we going do 'em.

13

It's just -- just this

I mean, I need my babies and my babies need

14

me.

15

home.

16

is,

17

nobody know about their addiction,

18

shame to come out with their addiction.

19

need our help.

It's been too long since I've been away from
And I know get plenty other people there that

I would say, closet addicts that they no like

20

that they're
And they

You know, people die every day because of

21

this disease; and I tired of seeing our people die

22

of this disease.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you very much, Cassie.

24

Ms. Morris?

25

again.

Questions for

If not, we thank you for being back

Abner Nakihei, Sr.
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MR. NAKIHEI:

Aloha.

My name is Abner Nakihei, Sr.

2

you, all you folks,

3

there's a lot of guys that spoke and I

4

you guys for giving us the time to speak.

for giving us the time and
just thank

I not one good speaker, so -- in fact,

5

Thank

I

6

hardly speak; but I just here to ask you guys for

7

help because, you know,

8

Molokai.

9

when Aunty -- when Aunty Juli said she needed one

And that's my sister, Varna.

10

whole box Kleenex,

11

need one,

12

I was born and raised on
You know,

she -- I was thinking if I going

too.

But that's my sister, Varna, and, you know,

13

we're recovery

14

know.

15

I don't know.

16

Molokai is real sick; but it -- in a way it really

17

is because, you know,

18

brothers and sisters.

19

because of this disease and I get one sister in jail

20

in Texas right now and that's all because of drugs,

21

you know.

22

I'm in recovery,

too.

And I don't

Molokai is -- I never go Molokai long time.
I hate to think about, you know,

I guess

that

I had -- I had 12

Two of my brothers died

And I think that if we had a place on Molokai

23

that they could go

24

come out of treatment or they did go to an AA or NA

25

meeting, yeah,

go to, you know, when they did

that they could get support when they
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came out,

I think my sister wouldn't be in jail.

2

You know, probably my two brothers wouldn't be dead.
And I don't know.

3

I see firsthand because

everybody who spoke today,

5

said,

6

somebody who has this disease, especially on

7

Molokai.

that they know -- everybody knows

And, you know,

8
9

too,

like I said

like they

4

the reason I was saying that I

don't go back to Molokai is because it's spooky.

10

It's real spooky, you know.

I see my family -- my

11

own family change, you know,

like -- they so into

12

the drugs that when

13

now,

14

you know, because they don't want to see -- they

15

don't want us seeing them in that

16

disease.

17

when you go up to their house

it's like they don't tell you come in anymore,

And, you know,

in that

that's real sad because

18

they're crying for help.

19

help, but Molokai is no place -- they don't have no

20

place to go on Molokai.

21

can go to,

22

you know, how can you get help when you go,

23

go my aunty's house because I don't want to drink

24

today" and then you go there and they drinking,

25

They really are crying for

And almost every house you

they all using drugs or drinking.

So, you know,

And,
"okay, I

too?

I think this project and this
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1

house is really going to help a lot because of the

2

place that they're trying to purchase, too -- you

3

know,

4

growing flowers is going to be really healing to

5

them, you know, ln the addiction sense where, you

6

know, their mind going to be off and they're going

7

to be watching these flowers growing and they're

8

going to be feeling good about themselves because

9

they see what

I think that by them doing agriculture and

the production they're doing.

Man,

10

they're going to think that, wow, you know, I can be

11

productive now; but they just need the chance to --

12

to prove themselves.
So, I just hope

13
14

15
16

17
18

19
20

21

that we need.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

And aloha.

Thank you.

afternoon?

ask you guys for that help

Questions for Mr. Nakihei this

Thank you very much.

Next we have Albion Bethke.

Is that, like,

your correct name?
MS. A. BETHKE:

Aloha.

My name is Albion Bethke.

I'm

from the Island of Molokai.
I'm currently here on Maui going through Maui

22

Drug Court.

23

daughters and I moved over last year March.

24

been a very difficult journey for all of us in

25

adapting and trying to make the transition here.

I've been here about a year.
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1

I did try to seek help on Molokai before I --

2

I was lucky enough to be accepted in Maui Drug

3

Court.

4

Molokai in a rehab center.

5

also -- it's almost impossible to get clean on

6

Molokai and stay that way.

7

meeting and then you go home, you're right back in

8

the same mess, same environment; and you're doing

9

the same thing.

10

I went through a six-months period on
Everybody there with me

Every day you go into a

And this is what just goes on and

on and on.

11

Even if you have great desire to quit and

12

great desires to start a better life,

13

somebody around -- another drug addict trying to

14

just bring you down to their level just where they

15

are.

16

I've tried it for years.

17

You really can't make it.

there's always

I've tried it.

However, since we came to Maui and entered

18

into this drug program, it's just an excellent

19

program.

20

clean.

21

also enrolled in MCC.

22

eventually or work in some field of human services

23

but I do have a future and my children are very

24

proud of me.

25

As -- I'm today about one year and 11 days
I have a future to look forward to.

I'm

I hope to be a drug counselor

I have tried to go back to Molokai, say, on

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

38

BF 3/18/03

1

Christmas, Thanksgiving, you know,

to visit; but

2

because of the reports that the Drug Court has been

3

receiving about all the ice and all the trafficking

4

going on over there,

5

back to Molokai because there is no support service.

6

There's no one there to help you when you come out

7

that door from a meeting or when you come out of the

8

rehab to take you and try to help keep you sober.

I was not ever allowed to go

So, I'll be graduating soon, probably in June

9
10

and some day I would like to go back and it really

11

would be nice to find that there will be a support

12

service there for people like me who have to stay

13

away because of the infestation of all the drugs

14

that's going on over there.

15

I like my life the way it is now.

As much as

16

I miss Molokai,

17

today.

18

until I feel strong enough to go on my own two feet

19

back there and know that I'll survive.

20

main thing.

21

So,

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I could never give up what I have

I will stay here as long as I have to

But thank you for your support.

Thank you, Ms. Bethke.

22

this afternoon, members?

23

being here.

24
25

That's the
Aloha.

Questions for her

Seeing none,

thank you for

Next we have Christina Bethke.
MS. C. BETHKE:

Aloha.

My name is Christina.
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just saw my mother come up.

2

I am here to support Ka Hale Pomaikai because

3

I believe that it will be a very strong place for

4

people.

5

missing; and nobody cares about them because they're

6

what people say, a lost cause.

7

know, they're so heavy into drugs, nobody even wants

8

them around anymore.

I have cousins, I have friends that they're

They don't -- you

To me, the strongest thing that I feel is

9

10

family is very important.

11

is about.

12

it takes, you know, for her to get through this

13

recovery, everything.

14

Family is what everything

I'll -- I'll stick with my mom as long as

I believe that a lot of my family is into a

15

lot of drugs, and my feeling about this -- this

16

place is I -- I get -- I get

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Take your time.

18

MS. C. BETHKE:

-- I get sad when -- when I think about my

19

family.

20

knows where they are.

21

drugs somewhere.

22

Take your time.

Like, I try and contact them; but nobody
They're -- they're out doing

I have -- I have tried to talk to some of my

23

cousins.

24

They -- they just, you know, had to spend all their

25

money for a hit or whatever it takes for them to get

My cousins call me up, you know, crying.
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1

high; and I believe that that's just not a way to

2

live.
My cousins call me up and they want help but

3

it was really hard for my mom

4

the Maui Drug Court

5

to get into it, and my cousins do need help.

6

friends, my family,

7

Ka Hale Pomaikai would, you know, be perfect for

8

them.

9

for your guys' support also.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

they do need help; and I believe

You know, I'm just here supporting it.

Thank you, Christina.

11

Christina this afternoon?

12

being here also.

13

My

I ask

Thank you.
Any questions for

If not, thank you for

Next we have B. J. Ott.

B. J., are you here?

14

At this time we have B. J. Ott as our last person

15

requesting to provide testimony this afternoon.

16

at this time I will be asking if there is anyone

17

else that would like to give testimony before this

18

Committee regarding the Fiscal Year 2004 Budget on

19

the Community Block -- Development Block Grant or

20

CDBG program, to please make yourself known to our

21

staff.

22

MS. OTT:

Hi.

B. J.?
Good afternoon, Chair, and good afternoon,

23

Council members.

24

other day I'm back.

25

So,

I had so much fun testifying the

No, actually there were some follow-up
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1

questions that I wanted to resolve; and I brought

2

two papers that I gave to the clerks over there.

3

One -- I believe Councilman Kane requested a

4

breakdown of our architectural fees.

5

those broken down for you.

So,

I have

And then I believe it was Councilman

6

7

Pontanilla who wanted to know how many users we

8

treated who had mental health and substance abuse

9

conditions.

So, I have this sheet of all of our

10

diagnostic -- or not all of them, but primary

11

diagnostic breakout.

12

And then in addition to that, I also wanted

13

to address

14

our outreach, and I was on the spot.

15

come up with exactly what we give that.

16

wanted to mention that we work in conjunction with

17

MEO, Maui Family Support Services, Maui AIDS

18

Foundation, Hui No Ke 010 Pono, Salvation Army, Ka

19

Hale A Ke Ola and Aloha House.

20

to us.

21

fairs and community fairs and do individual

22

fund-raising efforts which we consider to be

23

outreach and then also just general through

24

newspaper, radio and theater ads.

25

Councilman Kane had a question about

We refer to them.

I couldn't
So, I just

They refer clients

And we also attend health

And I think that was all -- oh,
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1

was a question on the funding.

2

Mr. Segundo and went over the funding again with

3

him.

4

$3 million in USDA loan, 2.6 cured through HRSA.

5

Senator Inouye is committed to getting us another

6

2.5 million, which brings it to 8.1,

7

being 1.7 million yet to raise.

Basically just to -- just to reiterate, it's

the balance

And that would be -- we would break the

8

9

And I met with

project into phases and build as we got the money.

10

The dental would be the last build-out.

So,

the

11

dental facility would be put on hold until we've

12

raised the remainder of the funds.
And then if I can just take off my Community

13
14

Clinic of Maui hat,

15

private citizen, I live in Waikapu.

16

neighbor's son last year barricaded himself in the

17

house and held -- well,

18

people hostage; but he wasn't.

19

eventually he shot himself, and he was a substance

20

abuser.

21

made available to Molokai.

22

So,

I would like to say that as a
And my

they thought he was holding
And -- but

I would also like to see those services

As a taxpayer, I'd rather see my money going

23

to rehabilitation than to incarceration.

24

guys are getting me emotional.

25

so -- and I'm available to answer any questions

Sorry.
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about Community Clinic.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much, B. J.

Ms. Ott this afternoon?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Questions for

Mr. Kane?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I just

5

wanted to comment.

6

It's really appreciated that you provide the

7

additional information.

8

MS. OTT:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It helps us to --

Okay.

Okay.

-- make decisions.

10

MS. OTT:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

One question:

Thank you.

Thank you.
Okay.

I'm sorry.

Any other question?

Mr. Pontanilla?

Thank you for the information.

I see over here you get "Primary Dx"?

14

MS. OTT:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

MS. OTT:

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

MS. OTT:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

MS. OTT:

21

Thank you for your follow-up.

What?
"Primary Dx."

Primary diagnosis.
Oh, diagnosis.

Yeah.
Okay.

So, you -- it would be a primary or a secondary

diagnosis.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

MS. OTT:

And the secondary.

Because a lot of times people present with a

24

sore throat; but as a secondary diagnosis, they'll

25

have substance abuse or mental health problems or
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maybe even HIV, whatever.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

MS. OTT:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Okay.
Okay.

Thank you.

Anyone else for --

5

questions for B. J. Ott this afternoon?

6

Ms. Johnson?

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you very much to -- for

8

coming.

And I'm sorry -- Charmaine and I were off

9

island last week when you had come.

10

MS. OTT:

Oh, okay.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

The question I had was just in

12

regard to the West Maui facility.

13

target for opening in the West Maui location when

14

that opens up in the West Maui Resource Center?

15

MS. OTT:

Yes, we are.

Are you still on

Actually I think there was one

16

minor setback in that -- it had to do with a water

17

meter that has to be split into two individual

18

three-quarter-inch meters where it was originally

19

designed as a one-inch meter; but I don't think

20

that's going to be a major setback as far as I know.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

MS. OTT:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24
25

Okay.

And it's under Ka Hale A Ke Ola, so ....
Okay.

Great.

Thank you very

much.
MS. OTT:

Okay.

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Johnson.

Any other

2

questions for Ms. Ott this afternoon, members?

3

Seeing none,

4

MS. OTT:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

thank you for being here, B. J.

Thank you.
Okay.

Is there anyone else that would like

6

to give testimony before the Committee this

7

afternoon?

Yes, Ms. Tavares.

8
9
10
11
12
13
14

Please make yourselves known.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chairman, could we recall the

Director of the Pomaikai program?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Ms. Lynn, would you please come back

to the microphone, please?
MS. LYNN:

I think Varna wanted to testify.

Nope, she

didn't want -- okay.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No,

16

MS. LYNN:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

she was giving you the head signal.
All righty.

Okay.

Ms. -- Ms. Tavares?
Yes,

thank you, Mr. Chair; and

19

thank you for coming back.

20

and, I'm sorry, I wasn't here last week when we went

21

through; but I had the impression that there's a

22

program ongoing now.

23

MS. LYNN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

I had the impression

Is that correct?

We're all volunteer right now.
And how many clients have you

served since you started this program?
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1

MS. LYNN:

Oh.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

start it?

4

MS. LYNN:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MS. LYNN:

And -- or how long ago did you

About six years ago.
Okay.

You know what?

I would love to tell you the

7

exact number of clients, but it's

8

well, God, help me out here.

9

yeah.

10
11

I think --

At least 20 and --

I would say at least; but it seems more to me

through the years, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

In your proposal that I was

12

reading, you had talked about using -- or paying for

13

the land in installments and that just part of this

14

CDBG grant, if you get it, would be used for --

15

toward the purchase of the land,

16

50,000.

17

the other moneys for planning and other activities,

18

renovation and stuff like that?

19

provided?

20

MS. LYNN:

the down payment of

And did you provide a detailed breakdown of

Has that been

You know, we -- we provided that in our

21

original grant; but if I could digress a little bit,

22

the -- Mr. Segundo had advised us that that

23

wouldn't -- he advised us that that grant as we

24

submitted it -- you know,

25

speaking to -- would not be -- he would not

the one that you're

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

47

BF 3/18/03

1

recommend that.

2

recommend when we had our tape-recorded session was

3

we purchase that land outright for 250,000 --

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MS. LYNN:

what he said that he would

Uh-huh.

and then he asked us to add -- ask for

6

20,000 more to cover any closing costs or other

7

things that may corne up that CDBG may require.

8

that time we didn't know anything about any other --

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MS. LYNN:

At

Okay.

subsequent requirements but -- so, we

11

revised our application to just purchase the land at

12

his recommendation.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

is for --

15

MS. LYNN:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MS. LYNN:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

Okay.

So, that's what the money

Yeah.
-- at this point in time?

Solely purchase.
Okay.

Now,

I also saw a reference

to 150,000 in other County funds.

20

MS. LYNN:

Uh-huh.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MS. LYNN:

What County funds is that?

We've made an application for $65,000 with

23

Housing and Human Concerns.

24

shouldn't apply for the full $110,000 that was the

25

cap.

She advised us that we

She says as a new agency -- new-to-them
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1

agency,

that that wouldn't necessarily be -- that

2

would have been, I guess, maybe bold.

That's my

3

word, but kind of bold to do that,

try for like

4

half.

so,

So, we tried for 65.
And that's -- at the time we submitted this

5

6

CDBG grant, we were under the assumption that the --

7

which the application had not come out yet for the

8

Housing and Human Concern.

9

under the assumption that 150,000 would be what the

10

cap would be.

11

that.

So, we were projecting to apply for

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

MS. LYNN:

14

We were under the app --

Uh-huh.

And Mr. Segundo said we needed to list that as

something we were projecting to apply for.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

that application

17

Review Committee

18

MS. LYNN:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

MS. LYNN:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MS. LYNN:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

MS. LYNN:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

And so, you have submitted

or it will go to the Grants

Yes.
in the partnership grants --

Yes.
-- category?

Yes.
Okay.

Thank you.

Sure.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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MS. LYNN:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

4
5

Thank you.
Okay.

Since we have Ms. Lynn, any other

questions for her since she's here, members?
MS. LYNN:

I was -- I was not going to walk back and

forth.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

MS. LYNN:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I was going to stay put.
Okay.

Thank you very much for --

Thank you.
-- being here again, Ms. Lynn.
Okay.

9

Do we have any other requests for

10

testimony?

11

closing the testimony portion for this afternoon's

12

meeting of the 18th of March, 2003, regarding

13

Item 2, Community Development Block Grant Fiscal

14

Year 2004.

15
16

Okay.

.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

At this time the Chair will be

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

It is the Chair's intention, members, at

17

this time to have you ask -- if you have any

18

questions to the representatives from the Maui CDBG

19

office which is represented this afternoon by

20

Mr. David Ching.

21

intending to do a short recess and then come back

22

with recommendations for your consideration prior to

23

decision making.

24

Any questions for Mr. Ching?

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And then after that,

the Chair is

I'll open it up with Mr. Kane.

Yes.

Ms. Johnson?

And I apologize, once again,
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1

but the meeting was scheduled for when we were off

2

island.

3

The one thing I just -- because I know this

4

came up last year.

Were there any of the CDBG funds

5

from last cycle that were allocated but weren't

6

encumbered or there was any problem?

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Reprogrammed.

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Or reprogrammed?

9

the term.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. CHING:

12

I guess that's

Mr. Ching?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good afternoon,

Committee, Maui County.

13

In the original documents transmittal from

14

the CDBG office regarding the current resolution and

15

funding,

16

approximately $290,000 of funds available for

17

reprogramming and their intended target program to

18

be reprogrammed to.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

there should be documentation that shows

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm looking for that right now.

Is that the one that got

reprogrammed to the Molokai Youth Center?
MR. CHING:

I believe that's the document, with the

majority going to Molokai Youth Center.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I saw it, but I don't remember

where it is.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So, there's -- there's
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roughly 290,000 then.

2

application that we're looking at?

3

in the --

4

MR. CHING:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
right now or that

7

time, David?

9

MR. CHING:

Is it included

The re --

6

8

And is that part of this

issues that we're dealing with
will that come up at a later

The reprogrammed funds are not part of this

resolution.

The resolution is just focusing on what

10

C -- CDBG resolution 2004 funds that will be

11

received from Housing & Urban Development.

12

believe it's 2.3 million.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

I

And I know that one of the

14

items that I had been supportive of was also the

15

West Maui Youth Center, and right now they're

16

severely overcrowded.

17

any of those funds would be able to be reallocated

18

to the Boys & Girls Club?

19

applicants on this grant cycle.

20

MR. CHING:

Is there any possibility that

They were one of the

Providing the Boys & Girls Club project is

21

accepted as a current project and funded,

22

it could be eligible for reprogrammable funds.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

then, yes,

So, is there any reason why they

24

didn't, you know, even qualify for design funds or

25

anything of that sort, a smaller amount, not
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necessarily the whole amount?
MR. CHING:

With respect to the current proposed

3

resolution from the CDBG office, Mr. Segundo and

4

Mr. Tamashiro of that office have submitted in

5

writing and transmitted to this Committee a document

6

dated March 17th that will explain their rationale

7

behind the funding activities.

8

cite some rationale for the Boys & Girls Club

9

project.

So, it would be in there.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12
13

And they do go on to

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo, questions for

Mr. Ching?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Yeah,

14

Mr. Ching,

15

whether an EA was -- was needed by this new group

16

who -- whether they purchase -- prior to purchasing

17

the property, that they -- there was a concern

18

whether or not they would need to do an EA.

19

clarify that?

20

MR. CHING:

Sure.

for Hale Pomaikai there was a concern

Can you

With respect to just about every CDBG

21

project that has to do with facilities and -- public

22

facilities and infrastructure, they are subject to,

23

at a minimum, environmental review checklist.

24

a Federal requirement.

25

project is a little bigger than just a simple

In this case, since the
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1

renovation, it looks like the project will be

2

required to do a complete environmental assessment.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Ching,

just

6

one question regarding the Ka Hale Pomaikai project,

7

the -- then the acquisition of the property.

8

copy of the DROA provided?

9

MR. CHING:

Was a

I have not seen that; and, again, Mr. Segundo

10

and Tamashiro are out of State.

11

know if that's included in their documentation

12

downstairs yet.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Thank you.

So, I -- I don't

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.

That 294 -- say we were to give any

16

project minimal funding.

17

this group that we approve, that 294 could be

18

applied later, right?

19

MR. CHING:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Then that -- once it's ln

Correct.
Again, and you are talking about those

21

uncommitted reprogrammable funds that the CDBG

22

office --

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Yeah, of 294 thou -- 294,000.
Proceed.
The other was when we looked at
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1

objectives and priorities and under Paragraph 1(a)3,

2

I think the law requires the County to expend 70

3

percent of that grant to activities that benefit low

4

and mod income persons.

5

some of these projects and tell us whether they fit

6

that area of 70 percent?

7

MR. CHING:

Were you able to reevaluate

As I understand it now,

just about the entire

8

expenditure of proposed funding will be towards

9

benefiting low and moderate income persons.

I don't

10

think there's any project in there that does not

11

benefit low and moderate income persons.

12
13
14
15
16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

What about that question that was

asked about the seniors Wellness Center?
MR. CHING:

Seniors are a group that are presumed to be

low and moderate income.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And then the category of what is

17

allowable as far as equipment go and some of the

18

projects in which they were asking for the painting

19

or whatever, would they all fit that category?

20

MR. CHING:

With respect to what was proposed in the

21

current budget -- CDBG resolution, yes, all proposed

22

expenditures fall within the current guidelines of

23

CDBG regulations.

24
25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Finally, I think there was

some questions into how much some of the costs that
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1

were being projected by, I think -- I think it was

2

Aloha House or some group where there was exterior

3

painting and interior painting; and some of them

4

seemed to be a bit high on even equipment purchase.

5

I think Mr. Carroll questioned that.

6

Does this Administration check into some of

7

the projected costs that were represented by

8

applicants?

9
10
11
12
13

MR. CHING:

That's a question.

With respect to this year's

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Did painting or purchase of

equipment -MR. CHING:

With respect to this year's current

applications --

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MR. CHING:

Yes.

project applications?

I can't tell you the

16

level of detail that the CDBG office had gone into

17

to explore costs.

18

at least a high-level review, and it's based upon

19

CDBG's past history with similar projects.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

Customarily there is -- there is

Thank you.

Thank you.
I'm done, but are you going to make

recommendations after the recess?

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, sir.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

I wanted to make a statement
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also.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You will have your opportunity --

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

-- to do so.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares.
Yes.

According to a letter from

8

Mark Chandler regarding the -- having to go through

9

a new public notice if the Council changes the

10

funding that's presented -- and I'm referring to a

11

memo that is dated February 20th, 2003.

12
13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The 30-day notice you're referring to

that -- the 30-day public notice?

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, that one.

Yes.
So, with the change that was

17

submitted by the Administration to switch projects

18

and funding, does that trigger the 30-day notice?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. CHING:

Mr. Ching.

Yes, it does.

Any change made to the draft

21

resolution as submitted by CDBG office will trigger

22

a new public notice requirement.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So, was the draft resolution

published as far as a 30-day notice to begin with?
MR. CHING:

Yes.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

57

BF 3/18/03

1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

MR. CHING:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MR. CHING:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.
Okay.

We're in the 30-day comment period.
Oh, okay.

All right.

What does

that do to your time schedule?

6

7

It was?

MR. CHING:

Fortunately this year with how fast we're

8

moving along with this it looks like we'll be able

9

to hit -- we'll hit our deadlines.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Ms. Tavares.

12

Mr. Carroll, questions for Mr. Ching?

13

I'm sorry.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Kane?

No questions.
Mr. Ching, I'm referring to the

16

document that states the reprogrammable uncommitted

17

funds as of February 28, 2003 --

18

? :

I don't have it.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

as well as your CDBG office

20

recommendation of projects and funding amounts.

21

Again, we went through all 13 requesters including

22

the program Administration amounts for the CDBG

23

office which you participated with this Committee

24

approximately one week ago.

25

I believe at that time the Committee was
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1

informed that the Department of Fire Control for the

2

Kaunakakai water tanker,

3

the equipment account -- amount be higher than the

4

222 would be looked at funding with a difference

5

from the reprogrammable funds.

6

understanding of this Committee?

7

MR. CHING:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9
10

that a portion -- should

Is that a correct

I believe that's correct.
Okay.

Is the amount of reprogramming

proposed for the Molokai Youth Center project still
accurate, Mr. Ching?

11

MR. CHING:

As far as I'm informed, yes.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Because the moneys are,

I guess --

13

you know, we always wish we had a little bit more

14

Federal funds; but if you are assisting the Molokai

15

Youth Center in putting forth some reprogrammable

16

moneys and some of their cost numbers, if you're

17

looking at that sheet that I'm referring to, why

18

would the CDBG office continue to request an

19

additional $14,000 for contingencies?

20

MR. CHING:

I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Contingencies where?

It's right after your subtotal.

Okay.

We

22

have the lowest bid number.

23

which comes down to about $636,000 more for Molokai

24

Youth Center.

You have a balance remaining in the

25

index 116061.

This County Council has already

We have the deducts,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

59

BF 3/18/03

1

appropriated an additional 150 000.

2

community Service Council is providing another

3

104 / 000 and that there is an estimated amount to be

4

reprogrammed by CDBG of $236 / 000 for a subtotal of

5

636.

6

236

7

contingencies?

1

If that is the amount estimated by CDBG of the
why would we now need another 14 000 for
1

1

And I'm just asking because if there's a way

8

9

Molokai

for this Committee to work with you so that that

10

14 / 000 could be reprogrammed into another areal

11

whether to make up the difference for fire equipment

12

for Molokai or another CDBG-approved program on this

13

island

14

options as a alternative.

15

MR. CHING:

I would hope that you would look at that

l

Mr. Chair

l

I'm unaware of any specific

16

expenditures targeted for those contingency funds.

17

However

18

past

19

unanticipated expenses such as extra public notices

20

holding of extra meetings and anything to do with

21

improving the processes of the CDBG office.

22

l

I

knowing the CDBG program practice in the

those funds are probably meant for

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Just for the Molokai Youth Center project

23

Mr. Ching?

24

as I amI Mr. Ching.

25

MR. CHING:

Sorry.

l

l

I hope you're looking at the same page

I was looking at the total of -- yeahl
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It was my error.

It would be for -- for

1

I'm sorry.

2

unanticipated change orders and for other

3

unanticipated construction costs since projects of

4

that nature quite often have lots of overruns

5

unanticipated.

6
7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11

12

At least I understand the rationale

from the office.
Further questions for Mr. Ching prior to

8
9

Okay.

recess?

Ms. Johnson?

Hold on, please, Ms. Johnson.

Yes, Mr. Ching.
MR. CHING:

I just wanted to make a comment.

Maybe it's

more appropriate after questions.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson.

I was just wondering,

too,

is one

15

of the reasons why you're looking at the $205,000 as

16

the office expenditure -- because I did see that you

17

had unexpended funds from last cycle.

18

because now you're having to go to Molokai more

19

frequently to monitor the progress?

20

increased airfare or --

21

MR. CHING:

Is that also

Is it for

I've just become aware that the new direction

22

of the CDBG office is including much more public

23

notice -- publishing than we had in the past.

24

where it used to cost 7 or $800 for one public

25

notice,

And

it wasn't sufficient enough to reach enough
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1

of our community; and the office is now expending in

2

excess of $2,000 per public notice to get the word

3

out to the community.

4

increase in spending that way.

5
6

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

transportation then.
MR. CHING:

So, there will be a large

So, it's not for increased

It's more for notification?

Transportation could be included in that cost

8

as well since there will be requirements for more

9

help in outlying communities.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

MR. CHING:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

Okay.

Sure.
Thank you, Ms. Johnson.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

Mr. Mateo, any

further questions?

14

24

Thank you.

No.

Mr. Molina.

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla.
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Okay.

Mr. Kane?

No.
Members, this Committee -- yes,

Mr. Ching.
MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair, before -- before we get into the
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1

actual re -- refunding of the projects,

2

comment that the CDBG program is designed to be a

3

citizen-driven program with funding directed to

4

projects which primarily benefit low and moderate

5

income persons and communities.

6

just a

In prior years, relatively little citizen

7

participation has occurred during the CDBG

8

application process; and the majority of projects

9

were funded with little or no community input.

10

Well, this year is a lot different.

11

And I'm speaking of the citizens of Molokai

12

and specifically the Ka Hale Pomaikai Sober Living

13

Project proposed for the Island of Molokai.

14

citizens of Molokai have been speaking to us for

15

quite some time; but for whatever reasons, they were

16

not being heard and their project was not proposed

17

for funding.

18

they shouldn't be ignored.

19

The

What strength they've shown us, and

Mayor Alan Arakawa has heard Molokai's calls

20

for help, and he clearly recognizes the value and

21

significance of the proposed project.

22

happy to inform this Committee that the -- and the

23

citizens of Maui County that the Mayor, through the

24

CDBG coordinator, Nestor Segundo, has requested the

25

amendment of the current CDBG resolution to include
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1

$300,000 in funding for the Ka Hale Pomaikai Sober

2

Living Project.

3

members, today; and I thank you in advance for your

4

consideration of this Administration's request.

5

Thank you.

6
7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I ask that you consider this,

Thank you very much, Mr. Ching.

Members, you are in receipt

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Question.

You -- hold on, Mr. Nishiki.

You are in

10

receipt of a March 14th, 2003 communication from

11

Mr. Nestor Segundo informing your Chair and this

12

Committee of Mayor Arakawa's request.
Since we are ln receipt of the resolution,

13
14

authority and power of revision and approval rests

15

with this Committee.

16

requesting you to consider his proposal.

And, therefore, the Mayor is

17

In return for consideration of Ka Hale

18

Pomaikai, the Mayor is asking you to consider

19

deleting -- deleting $330,000 from the Kaunoa Senior

20

Center project in order to fund this project on

21

Molokai.

22

subtraction.

23

appropriate adjustments and decisions sometime this

24

afternoon.

25

MR. CHING:

So, while there is an add, there is a
Okay.

And we will make the

Mr. Ching?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

The proposed project
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removal is strictly a proposal.

And the

2

Administration just wants to inform the Committee

3

that the Wellness Center project is already a

4

project that is being requested and funded through

5

the current proposed Administration's budget.

6

have $500,000 in there for that project.

We

And I believe if this body were to remove

7
8

this project from CDBG funding,

9

option of including funding for that -- full funding

10

into the Administration's proposed budget this year.

11

And I just wanted to point that out to this

12

Committee.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16
17

it would have the

Thank you.
Mr. Chair?

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
And for clarification, that's a

bond project, right?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is correct, Ms. Tavares.

It is a bond

18

request; and, again, this Committee is fully aware

19

of what it can and cannot do.

20
21
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, Ms. Tavares.

Yes, one more thing.

The--

where's the other 30,000 going?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

They did not have any recommendations in

the written request, Ms. Tavares.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

So, actually they were out of balance.
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I am going to be requesting a short recess,

1

Okay.

2

members; and the Chair will be making his

3

recommendations for your consideration.

4

until 3:15.
RECESS:

6

RECONVENE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

(Gavel. )

3:06 p.m.

5

8

Recess

3:26 p.m.

(Gavel. )

The Council's Committee on Budget

and Finance will come to order.
Members, staff has presented for your

10

consideration the Chair's recommendation under

11

Column D.

12

columns.

13

CDBG office.

14

requested by Mayor Arakawa through Nestor Segundo;

15

and then Column D is the Chair's recommendation

16

after the conclusion of all testimony and discussion

17

held in Committee, both the previous and this

18

afternoon's meeting.

19

You will notice that there are three
Column B is as originally presented by the
Column C is as been presented and

The Chair would like to indicate that he is

20

taking the request from Mayor Arakawa at this time,

21

reducing -- or deleting, excuse me,

22

the Wellness Center construction project CIP located

23

at the Kaunoa Senior Center.

24

project will be made by this Committee during the

25

remaining period of the budget discussions under CIP

the $330,000 for

Final decision on that
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for 2004 Fiscal Year.
Under No.1, Parks and Recreation, the Chair

3

continues to recommend $200,000 for ADA

4

accessibility improvements.

5

Item 3, the Chair's recommending a $15,000

6

increase for the Kaunakakai water tanker, Department

7

of Fire Control, from 222,000 to 237,000.

8

Chair is recommending this in consideration of the

9

balance in the uncommitted reprogrammable funds; and

10

that is at your -- at this point of time, your Chair

11

is considering there should be sufficient funds for

12

reprogramming to make the difference and still allow

13

the Department to purchase the water tanker for the

14

Kaunakakai Station.

15

Item 4, the Chair is still recommending

16

$50,000 for Hale Mahaolu Home Pumehana II.

17

this is a project on the Island of Molokai.

18

Your

Again,

Item 5, your Chair is recommending $281,000

19

for the Community Clinic of Maui, construction

20

renovation for the Mol -- for the Maui/Wailu

21

excuse me -- the Main Wailuku Clinic.

22

Item 6, it is my recommendation to you to

23

continue the $186,000 consideration for Maui Youth

24

and Family Services for their fire and waterline

25

improvements and lanai renovation at their facility.
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1

Item 7, the Chair also is recommending

2

$170,000 to Aloha House for their project expansion.

3

Item 8 -- this is a change, members -- the

4

Chair is recommending $45,000 to the Boys & Girls

5

Club of Maui to start them with preliminary drawings

6

to get this project moving forward.

7

Saying that, it is my belief and

8

understanding that this project is eligible as a

9

public facility and improvement under 24 CFR 570.207

10

whereby it meets Housing & Urban Development's

11

national objective of principally benefiting low and

12

moderate income families, old persons under 24 CFR

13

570.208(a)-1.

14

consideration.

15

as well as move forward our ability to provide a

16

future facility in West Maui for our young.

17

It is a self-sufficient
It meets community development needs

Your Chair is recommending $160,000 for

18

Malama Na Makua A Keiki in their recovery center

19

renovations and improvements, also, $155,000 to the

20

Maui Farm, Inc. for their renovation and farm

21

component project.

22

Your Chair is recommending 130,000 for Lokahi

23

Pacific for the Hale 0 Manao Lana Hou renovation

24

project.

25

Your Chair is still recommending $215,000 to
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1

Hale Makua for this facility expansion project

2

request.

3

Finally, members, after the participation of

4

our community -- and we thank the members from

5

Molokai for being very strong advocates -- your

6

Chair is recommending $270,000 for the Ka Hale

7

Pomaikai project of which we conclude with $205,000

8

for the CDBG program administration bringing our

9

total request to $2,304,000.

10
11
12

Before we take the motion, members, do we
have questions or discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I want to

13

thank you, Mr. Chairman, for providing us with this

14

proposed recommendation sheet.

15

One of the issues, Mr. Chairman, I have is

16

with the Maui Farm, Inc.; and that is, members, for

17

your information, Item 10 as tabbed.

18

again direct your attention to the A attachment

19

CDBG A attachment which is on the last page.

20

And at the previous meeting we had an

And I would

21

opportunity to have a -- I think two members,

22

possibly three, had a line of -- had lines of

23

questioning.

24

to pursue had to do with this attachment and the

25

numbers that are proposed to us as estimates for

The line of questioning that I wanted
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1

dollars needed to do the work that they're

2

requesting for.

3

Of particular interest, Mr. Chairman, I find

4

it difficult for -- for myself, in light of the

5

responses that the woman gave us, the representative

6

of the Maui Farm, Inc. -- in light of the fact that

7

the houses -- and as you can see, members, there's

8

five houses listed there.

9

asked by another member, Mr. Carroll,

10

the houses?"

11

2,000 square feet.

12

I think the question was
"How big are

And she responded that they're about

And we looked at these estimations -- and to

13

give you an example, for the first house -- and it's

14

the same for the second house, the third house and

15

the fifth house, that to paint the exterior of these

16

houses is going to be $9,000; and to paint the

17

interior of the house is another 7,000.

18

paint one 2,000 square foot house in and out, they

19

estimate that it's going to be $16,000.

20

houses that's $64,000 to have these houses painted.

So, to

Times four

21

And, Mr. Chairman, I -- I truly have a

22

difficult time accepting these numbers on top of the

23

questions that Mr. Carroll asked with respects to

24

some of the appliances.

25

out that the appliances were removed because of the

And although it was pointed
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1

equipment project, the point is -- is that I believe

2

that a lot of these estimates are grossly

3

exaggerated.

4

And I also would like to note that because

5

the CDB

CDBG office showed in its participation

6

with us at the last meeting that they took special

7

attention for search -- for certain applicants on

~

making adjustments to -- to their -- to their

9

applications with respects to,

nOh, we're adding

10

more here because we looked at this and we decided,

11

you know what, they didn't fund enough for this.

12

They miscalculated.

13

helping them; and so, we suggested this."

14

was Mr. Alson Tamashiro that repeatedly responded to

15

the questions, why are we funding more than what the

16

original request was for?

17

And so, therefore, we're
And that

And then we come to this, and nothing was

18

said or no questions were asked about painting

19

exterior of a house for $9,000 or an interior of a

20

house for $7,000 times four houses.

21

As Mr. Carroll stated, he just bought some

22

appliances and he bought one of the better ones and

23

so, he made his comment.

24

going to be painting my house shortly and my house

25

is a little bigger than what they described here and

And my comment is I'm
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1

I'm going to be paying three times less by a

2

licensed contractor.

3

So, I find it really difficult to support,

4

Mr. Chair, with -- you know, with all due respect

5

to -- for your recommendation, I have a hard time

6

supporting the Maui Farm, Inc. in their full request

7

or the Administration's proposed number and your --

8

and your recommendation to support it.
I think this is -- there's a lot of fat here.

9

10

I think we need to trim it off.

11

request consideration of this body to look at that,

12

look at this list, see for yourself if you feel that

13

the numbers they're asking for -- a clothes washer,

14

$1500.

15

yet, they're servicing ten kids, ten children.

16

have five people in my house, and I don't need a

17

commercial washer or dryer.

18

capacity to serve that many kids.

19

And I -- I would

They talked about a commercial use; and,
I

And they only have the

So, Mr. Chair, I ask that if there's a

20

consideration for the reduction of this -- of this

21

particular program and whatever balance there, I

22

would ask -- since most of the others, if not all of

23

the others, are at full funding as requested, that

24

we put the balance to the Kaunakakai water tanker,

25

that that balance is then lessened to what they're
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1

going to actually need that we're going to be

2

reviewing in the general budget proposal.

3

way, we're going to be looking at a lesser number to

4

fulfill our obligation to get that water tanker done

5

for Molokai.

6
7

8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Okay.

Mr. Kane, we'll move forward and --

yes, Mr. Ching?
MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair, thank you.

Just a clarification

for Member Kane, on the Maui Farm project, none of

10

the proposed $155,000 is for the purchase of any

11

equipment.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

last meeting.

14

requested and, as was responded, Mr. Chairman, by

15

Mr. Tamashiro that they remove $20,000 because of

16

that equipment purchase.

17

familiar and have been made aware of -- of that

18

reduction.

19

Yeah.

And that was made clear at the

And so, that's why the 175 was

And so, yes, we are

However, my issue is not with that -- that

20

equipment that they removed.

My issue is with, in

21

my opinion, the gross exaggerations of the estimates

22

for the work to get done, unless they can provide us

23

otherwise with information that shows that they got

24

to go put putty allover those houses because

25

they're 100 years old and they're ready to fall
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1

apart; but they're not because to the testimony of

2

that woman, she came up and she stated that these

3

houses are ten years old.

4

record check.

And we can go back in the

So -- my house is 14 years old.

5

It's a

6

little bigger than this house; and I'm going to pay,

7

you know, a little over 3,000 to paint my house.

8

And we got a house that's smaller that's newer, and

9

they're asking for almost three times more than what

10

it's going to cost me to do mine by a licensed

11

contractor during a busy time where people are

12

still -- there's a lot of work out there.

13

people are working.

14

demand.

15

their prices because they know they got the work out

16

there.

17
18
19

So, the price

--

supply and

Prices are -- you know, they're holding

So, anyway, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for
extending that time.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Why don't you work with Mr. Taguchi

20

and come up with a revised figure?

21

Ms. Johnson?

22

1S

And so,

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

Okay.

Comments,

I did make a site inspection

23

about -- I think it was maybe two-and-a-half months

24

ago, and I took a tour of the facility.

25

lot of improvements -- there's a lot of things
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1

that -- you know, because of the fact it's located

2

where it is in Haiku, there is some degrading of

3

some of the materials.

4

some areas.

5

I don't know because I'm not a contractor how much

6

these problems would take to fix; but I can only

7

speak to when we had difficulties and we were having

8

our buildings at our condominium repainted due to

9

some defects, that it was tremendously more

The siding is pulling up in

Some of the areas abutting the roof

10

expensive because the people that were doing the

11

work, they had to rip up things and then replace and

12

then repaint.

13

So, I don't know -- I have no idea whether

14

that's anticipated in this, but I did look at the

15

facility.

There -- they do have a lot of drainage

16

problems.

There was some termite damage.

17

just anticipating that, you know, if you look at the

18

buildings the way that they are, they probably are

19

not weathering as well as they should have; but they

20

try to do a lot of work themselves.

21

for whatever it's worth, I -- you know, I mean, I

22

could see 150,000 easily getting spent because I

23

know that it cost us,

24

condominium building, $24,000, so ....

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So, you know,

just to repaint one

Thank you.

And I'm

Mr. Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Chair,

2

I'd just like to comment on Item No. 13, Ka Hale

3

Pomaikai.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know what, members, so we can just keep

5

track of

with the projects, yeah, any further

6

comments on No. 10, Maui Farm?

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other Maui Farm?

9

10

Okay.

Mr. Pontanilla

and then we'll follow up with Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah.

At the first meeting

11

that we had I kind of questioned the Administration

12

in regards to the solar heating, if Maui Farms would

13

qualify as far as the solar heating program that we

14

have with Maui Electric.

15
16

17

MR. CHING:

To this time, Mr. Pontanilla, I do not have an

answer to that question yet.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

And the other question

18

that I had at that meeting is in regards to

19

drainage.

20

property, you know, whose responsibility it is to

21

make sure that that drainage is properly taken care

22

of.

23
24
25

Since we are the landowners of the

I understand there's a safety problem here.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel, I think you've -- had

a verbal response at one time.
MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yes, Council Chair.
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1

haven't had a chance to look at the lease yet, but

2

normally an item like maintenance of erosion would

3

be something that the landlord would take care of.

4

I believe the other items that this applicant

5

was talking about was upgrading of sewer and fire

6

hydrants.

7

tenant would be responsible for because they're, you

8

know, increasing the use of the property; but

9

something like erosion is something that the County

And that would be something that the

10

can take a look at, assuming that it doesn't

11

specifically say anything in the lease.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

And the reason I

13

ask is that there's a line item for $29,000 for

14

drainage.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Before I ask Ms. Tavares for her

16

opportunity, Mr. Taguchi, do you have a question or

17

comment for clarification?

18

MR. TAGUCHI:

Just a comment.

Councilmember Pontanilla,

19

we inquired from the Energy Coordinator, Kal

20

Kobayashi, regarding the qual --

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Use the microphone.

We cannot hear.

Talk -- just talk into it.

23

MR. TAGUCHI:

Okay.

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

MR. TAGUCHI:

Yeah, thank you.

-- regarding the qualification of
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1

not-for-profit entities for the solar water heating

2

revolving fund,

3

However,

4

possibility for them to qualify.

5

with the -- I guess the Department of Housing and

6

Human Concerns trying to see if they can make it so

7

that they do qualify.

and currently they do not qualify.

they are currently looking into the

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

They were working

Thank you for that info.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares.

Before I start, I would like to

11

disclose that I am a board member of the Maui Farm;

12

and hopefully I can shed some light on the subject.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

All of the homes that are in

15

this property under the County of Maui on a lease

16

are all bought for with taxpayer dollars.

17

I think,

18

by the County or a mixture of that.

19

There's,

two houses funded by HUD, one by CDBG, one

I believe that Ms. Paula Ambre, who is the

20

Executive Director that was here doing the

21

presentation -- she and another board member met

22

with the CDBG staff, particularly with Alson

23

Tamashiro,

24

want to say October or September or last year.

25

on

to go over their numbers back -- oh, I

And, granted, while the painting seems to be

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

BF 3/18/03

78

1

in excess, I believe that one of the houses was

2

already painted before, interior and exterior; and

3

they were basing that number on what it cost them

4

when they went out to bid with a licensed contractor

5

to paint those houses.

6

And the painting involved more than painting.

7

It was similar to what Ms. Johnson was talking

8

about.

9

There was some wood rot and some termite damage

There were areas that had to be resealed.

10

where they're going to have to pullout that part,

11

replace it and then paint.

12

But I believe that, you know, in fairness to

13

the organization, we should ask them to respond to

14

these because I believe that she brought to CDBG all

15

of the justifications for the prices.

16

And for those who haven't ever been up there,

17

this program is one as a -- with a farm component.

18

So, while it is ten kids and two adults with their

19

children, it may be up to 15 people per house.

20

work on the farm.

21

lot.

22

Farm that we get commercial appliances on the next

23

round after the ones we had wore out.

They

So, the laundry goes daily and a

And I think it was recommended to the Maui

24

So, if you could provide that for the

25

Committee; and I hope that we will do that before we
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1

start to fool around with this budget too much or

2

cut too much out of it.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

4

Farm project?

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Any further discussion on the Maui
Mr. Kane?
Just one final comment, Mr. Chair;

6

and I appreciate Ms. Tavares providing some

7

additional information as well as Ms. Johnson.

8

I'd also like to state that at the last

9

meeting, I pointed out in their application that the

10

farm provides opportunities for youth to learn an

11

array of agricultural, horticultural, permaculture,

12

animal husbandry, academic and vocational skills;

13

and I emphasize vocational skills because the

14

question was asked about replacing

15

petty; but the reason it got petty is because it

16

just seemed excessive, again, when we talk about

17

replacing window screens, $400.

18

and it got

So, I asked Ms. Ambre if -- because they

19

practice vocational skills and part of their program

20

is having their kids participate in not only the

21

painting aspects but the fixing the screen part and

22

promoting the vocational skills.

23

And her response was basically that they're

24

not set up to do that, that they would have to go

25

hire specialists to come in and train them to do
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1

these vocational skills and -- I don't know.

2

of took that as a -- geez, I just came back from a

3

store down in Kahului to buy

4

screens.

5

that we're going to have to hire professionals to go

6

replace a window screen; but it -- to me, it was

7

just a line of questions, the dollars amount.

8

it just showed, in my opinion, Mr. Chair, that it

9

was consistently on the excessive side.

to fix -- replace my

And I just found that pretty difficult

And

And I hope that this body would just look at

10
11

the numbers and really think about that for a

12

moment.

13

body doesn't feel that there should be any

14

adjustments made, then I will go forward and support

15

the recommendation, Mr. Chair; but it will be with

16

serious reservations on this particular one.

17

you.

18
19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And if it does pass, you know -- and if the

Thank you, Mr. Kane.

Thank

Further discussion

regarding Maui Farm?
Okay.

Mr. Ching, one question.

And, again,

21

we've heard comments from various members of this

22

Committee.

23

monitor as it moves along whereby should the office

24

find ways to secure savings because of better

25

pricing, you would -- their office would recommend

Will the CDBG office continue to
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1

going that route and then make -- showing a -- I

2

guess, a savings for reprogramming activities for

3

the next -- next year?

4

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair, that's correct.

The actual

5

awarding of the contract would be subject to regular

6

requests for proposals, and the lowest bidder --

7

qualified bidder would be chosen.

8

are generally guideline figures; and there is a

9

poss -- high possibility that the actual work could

10

So, these figures

be less than what's estimated.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
Also, if I can ensure the body

15

that as a member of the board of directors, I'm very

16

conscious of the costs of things because we just

17

barely make it in our operations.

18

know, continue to be watching what they do.

19

And I will, you

We review all of the bids that come in.

We

20

review the specifications and the bids that come in.

21

So, if there's a less expensive way to do something,

22

we do it.

23

we have a lot of people that volunteer to come there

24

to teach the kids different -- different kinds of

25

skills; but most of the skills that they're learning

And, you know, we certainly look into --
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1

have to do more with the horticulture and the animal

2

husbandry area.

3

and all kinds of things that

4

up to volunteer their services.

So, we have volunteer veterinarians
the people that come

Our kids have actually placed in the 4H

5

6

shows, and we've been very proud of them.

7

see how it's turned their lives around has been

8

quite -- quite remarkable.
So,

9

And to

I would invite anybody to, you know, call

10

and come tour the facility and see for themselves

11

what those children -- or what those youth actually

12

do at the farm.

13

continue to watch the cost of things in this

14

particular organization.

15
16

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

But I assure you that I will

Thank you.

Members, any further

comments on this particular project?
I think we've heard the concerns of the

18

costs, which is very justified and real; and we've

19

also heard the comments from Ms. Tavares in that the

20

board is a very responsible and active board that

21

pays attention to cost also.

22

Okay.

We will move on to discussion.

23

Chair would like to again bring up the Ka Hale

24

Pomaikai.

25

who has been an advocate for support for this

The

I think in discussions with Mr. Mateo,
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1

project -- the Chair had discussions with him that

2

should, for whatever bad reasons, this project

3

cannot go forward and that the Federal Government or

4

HUD requests refunding,

5

reconsideration of whereby the property would be

6

liquidated to repay HUD for its investment or

7

advance of funding.
So, Mr. Mateo, any comments regarding that

8
9

10
11

I would ask Mr. Mateo of a

specific clause that this Committee will be
considering?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yeah.

Mr. Chair, in speaking with

12

the representatives of Ka Hale Pomaikai, when the

13

land would have -- would be purchased, it would be

14

under that particular organization.

15

default,

16

to Maui County, that we're assuring that -- you

17

know, like a recoup of the moneys would have been

18

will be made available.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

In the event of

then the ownership of the land would revert

Okay.

And it's our understanding that the

20

current sale price under consideration, it is a

21

discount of its actual appraisal value?

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yes, yes, it is.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And, of course, maybe this would be

Okay.

24

the additional motivation to succeed in this project

25

because you don't want to give up your aina because
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1

that's going to be the life of your program -- your

2

soul of the program.
Okay.

3

So, again,

I just share that with the

4

members to know that we are also looking out

5

regarding the entities of HUD as was the County of

6

Maui in putting forth this project for

7

consideration.
Any other comments or question, members,

8
9

regarding this?

Ms. Tavares?

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Kane?

We are open to other projects prior

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Mr. Mateo.
I'm sorry.

I'm sorry.

Member

Tavares, you wanted to --

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

Ms. Johnson?

No.

Okay.

to the motion.

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Molina?

16

20

Not on this.

No, go ahead.
Thank you.

Mr. Chair, I'd like to

go back to the Maui Youth & Family Services --

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, sir.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

and just ask -- just ask a
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question.

A big -- the larger part of the moneys

2

that they are requesting

3

of the fire lane and the 40 foot turnaround as well

4

as the installation of a hydrant.

5

those two items alone is like $156,000.

6

land is really -- Maui County leases them the land.

7

So, we actually own the land.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

That -- you know,
Now,

this

So, we're requiring them to do what

actually we need to do,

11

and hydrant?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

essentially to take care

Correct.

10

12

1S

take care of the fire lane

Let me have Corporation Counsel give you a

13

comment regarding tenancy and improvements upon

14

County property that has been leased out.

15

Corporation Counsel?

16

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And, again,

17

I haven't had an opportunity to see the actual terms

18

of the lease which is what would govern, you know,

19

in this situation; but just in general, normally the

20

County leases the property as is.

21

wanted to put improvements on the property,

22

that would be the tenant's responsibility to do

23

that.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So, if a tenant
then

Then to follow up with CDBG then,

would that be a -- any kind of requirement for
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1

what -- did you look at that particular requirement

2

as you reviewed the applicant's application?

3

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Ching?

Do you need a minute to

respond?

5

MR. CHING:

Mr. Chair, one minute, please.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Again, yeah, Mr. Mateo, the project

7

is being recommended for this improvement by the

8

Department of Fire Control; and they're following

9

the standards as it relates to the Code in its

10

current and updated form.

11

things that, although you and I thought didn't make

12

much sense, it is a Code requirement.

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And so, there are certain

Mr. Chair.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Yeah,

just a brief comment

16

regarding Maui Youth & Family Services.

17

when she came up and talked about this particular

18

project, the reason why the installation of the fire

19

lane and fire hydrant is required, along with the 40

20

foot turnaround -- I think what it -- the intention

21

is to open up more rooms that they have at the

22

facility; and that's part of the requirements.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I think

Yeah, I understand Fire Control's request

for this improvements.
Okay.

Members, I would like to ask that you
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1

stay right here because I'm going to give Mr. Ching

2

a five-minute recess; but I would like to make a

3

decision, if we can, to allow Mr. Mateo and Molokai

4

people the ability to catch their flight.

5

all possible, we'll make a decision; and if not, we

6

will continue to go -- already Mr. Carroll has been

7

excused for requirements by the Chair.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

So, if at

Mr. Chair?

Mr. Mateo.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

The question asked of CDBG, you

11

know,

like, that can be provided to me at a later

12

date.

I do understand the needs to meet required

13

codes.

14

me, that is satisfactory.

15

16
17

So, as the Chair has provided information to

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

The Chair appreciates the comment.

Mr. Ching, any comment at this time?
MR. CHING:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you,

18

Councilmember Mateo.

19

according to CDBG classification of the project, the

20

activities that they -- they intend to carry out are

21

activities intended to bring the facility to Code so

22

they are eligible as CDBG activities.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

The only comment is that

Thank you, Mr. Ching.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

While we're talking about water

2

and fire stuff, I understood from previous years

3

that when the Water Department was semi-autonomous,

4

the County of Maui had built up some water credits

5

because the County of Maui installed stuff that the

6

Water Department should have installed.

7

may be still a possibility of applying some of those

8

water credits to some of these kinds of projects so

9

it would end up being a savings.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So, there

Uh-huh.
If they'd like to clear their

12

book -- I mean,

13

because the Charter changed; but there were water

14

credits established in prior years that were still

15

available for other County projects.

16

that's something that should be checked into also.

17

Where any of our projects involve fire hydrants,

18

things related to delivery of water,

19

possibility that we can apply those water credits

20

still.

21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I hope it didn't just go to zero

So, maybe

there may be a

Thank you for that.

Mr. Taguchi sent forth a letter from this

23

Committee under my signature to the Department of

24

Water Supply requesting a status and update of the

25

request as put forth by Ms. Tavares.
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you.

2
3

4
5

Any further questions or comments on any of
the recommendations as provided?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, Mr. Chair,

Ms. Tavares.
I wanted

and

I'm sorry that I'm asking questions that --

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, please do.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

-- probably was asked before.

8

on the Parks and Recreation ADA accessibility

9

improvements

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

But

Yes, ma'am.
I understand that they reported

12

that they can use the money and -- if they had it;

13

but according to the report that was provided to us,

14

the current -- the current appropriation of $200,000

15

in -- it's their budget year '02 which is last

16

fiscal year for -- this fiscal year,

17

received a draft of their self-evaluation and

18

transitional plan which is required.

19

currently reviewing the plan and making necessary

20

changes.

21

improvements to park facilities can go for design

22

planning and bidding.

23

Once that is finalized,

So, my -- my concern

1S

that they had

They're

the ADA

that the $200,000 may

24

be something that can be done the next time around

25

or -- and I just want to -- I just want to note,
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1

Mr. Chairman, that in the past, the CDBG funds for

2

ADA requirements -- in Fiscal Year '01, wheelchair

3

ramps, 340,000; Fiscal Year '02, wheelchair ramps,

4

$617,000

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Uh-huh.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

and then last year's parks,

7

200,000.

8

Countywide, ADA wheelchair and whatever was $325,000

9

under Public Works with a Federal match of 1.1

10

And in the general fund, Fiscal Year '03

million.
I think that we have -- you know, I know we

11
12

have a consent decree; but if there's something that

13

could wait for another year, it would seem to me

14

almost that we could look at this particular project

15

as waiting a while until they finish their bid specs

16

and whatever and going out to construction for

17

present year's money.

18

So, I'm not sure if -- or I would be

19

interested in comments from Mr. Ching, if he has

20

any, regarding the ability of the Parks Department

21

at this point to utilize moneys if we approve this

22

this year.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Ching, you can speak for the

24

CDBG office, and then we'll have Mr. Matsui

25

represent and speak for the Department of Parks and
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Recreation.
MR. CHING:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

comments right now.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MR. CHING:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

CDBG office has no

Lucky Pat was here.

(Inaudible) .
I saw him.

That's why I asked

that.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. MATSUI:

Mr. Matsui?
Yeah.

Right now, what we're looking at, we

10

took the plan; and we're picking out those projects

11

that we don't have to have detailed plans and specs

12

for.

13

quotations from contractors that's under $25,000 so

14

we can do a -- issue a purchase order.

15

looking at, like, handrails, getting contractors,

16

quotations on that, signage, that kind of stuff.

17
18
19

We're pulling out -- we're looking at getting

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So, we're

So, is your plan finalized now,

your assessment and -MR. MATSUI:

No, it's still being

we've sent in our

20

comments and we're waiting for the turnaround from

21

the consultant; but in the meantime, we didn't want

22

to wait.

23

that's on the list that we're doing right now.

24
25

So, we did pick out some projects already

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So, how much of the 200,000 have

you encumbered now from this --
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MR. MATSUI:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. MATSUI:

4

We've encumbered 10,000.

And we're moving ahead to encumber the

rest --

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. MATSUI:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

9

MR. MATSUI:

I'm pretty sure we can.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14
15

And so, you truly can do $200,000

worth of work?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

Okay.

-- through the purchase order.

10

12

10,OOO?

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.

We will be anxiously awaiting the

completion of those projects.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

Yeah, I have a question on the

Boys & Girls Club of Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We're -- before we excuse

16

Mr. Matsui, anything further on ADA accessibility

17

improvements, County of Maui?

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Mr. Matsui, last meeting,

19

I think you represented that if you had more money,

20

that you would be able to use more money and

21

complete the work.

22

statement?

23

MR. MATSUI:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is that -- is that a true

That's true, too.

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Any further questions
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regarding ADA, County Parks and Recreation?

2

Seeing none,

3

Okay.

thank you very much, Mr. Matsui.
Members,

I had asked staff to make a

4

call.

5

earlier concerns and comments.

6

MS. KOLLER:

Okay.

We have a response from Maui Farms regarding

Yes.

Tamara?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I spoke with

7

Paula Ambre, and she's the Executive Director of

8

Maui Farms.
She met with the CDBG office on Friday, and

9

10

what they did is they looked at her application

11

again and the Appendix A with the attachment and the

12

painting and all of the elements laid out.

13

they did is in re -- looking again, painting is

14

considered a maintenance and repair.

15

allowable cost under the CDBG.

16

What

It is not an

So, they removed the dollars from the

17

painting; but because of looking at the estimates

18

for the termite and the damage -- the potential

19

damage of what they had seen in some of the sites,

20

they moved the dollars from painting into renovation

21

and improvement to termite damages,

22

damage, et cetera.

23

improvements, they increased that from 29 to 45.

24

So,

25

floor structure

And, also, the site drainage

the termite amount is 80,000.
You can find this on the -- attached to the
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1

March 17th -- one of the March 17th letters from

2

Mr. Segundo.

3

11-page attachment, and it's on Page 1 of that

4

attachment.

5

Farm.

6
7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that Page 1 begins with the Maui

Okay.

Questions to Tamara regarding

information just provided to this Committee?

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

one that has about an

It's a

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Mr. Kane.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So, let's just break out our

11

calculator.

If the painting for interior and

12

exterior is considered maintenance so it removes,

13

that's 64,000 that gets removed; but --

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

80,000.

17

to 45.

18

16 plus another 16 -- that's another $32,000.

19

help me with that.

20

MS. KOLLER:

That's correct.
-- the flooring aspects comes out to

Plus, the site drainage goes up from 29 up
So, that's more now.

We're talking, like,
So,

They dropped some of the other elements.

21

This is the new budget.

22

regarding the termite damage; solar water heater,

23

10,000; site drainage, 45; architectural engineering

24

fees,

25

approximately 7 percent, at 10,000, for a new total

It's 80,000 for renovation

10,000; and contingencies, which is
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1

of 155.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

Okay.

Any further questions regarding this

project?
Okay.

5
6

How convenient.

Thank you for that update, Tamara.

appreciate that new information.
Okay.

7

Members, questions regarding any other

8

projects listed on the Mayor -- the Chair's

9

recommendation?

10
11

Mr. Pontanilla?

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Item 8, Boys & Girls Club of

Maui?

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

We

Yes, sir.
I see here it's $45,000 for

building design.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Preliminary drawings, that's correct.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

It's preliminary drawings.

Yes.
Is the facility going to be

19

located at the present location or is there another

20

location that --

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

My--

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- we're looking at?

my rationale for that, Mr. Pontanilla,

24

is based on a few things that we were -- that we

25

were informed to us as the Committee members and
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1

those of us that have been sitting on the Council

2

for a couple of years.

3

Maui is in need of a facility that can accommodate

4

more of our young people.

One, we do know that West

Boys & Girls Club has been given the task --

5

6

or has accepted a task to try and provide, on behalf

7

of the County, a better facility and program.

8

have achieved some success Upcountry with facilities

9

that they have renovated or constructed anew.

10

They have looked at a new site and have

11

placed a budgetary request of CDBG funds as it

12

relates to a new site.

13

Arakawa has also requested them to look at the

14

current site of West Maui Youth Center.

We

In the meantime, Mayor

Nonetheless, your Chair believes that this

15
16

$45,000 which became available when

17

reshuffling,

18

to move this project forward in its preliminary

19

design stages because eventually the County will

20

need to build a new facility.

21

if I can call it that,

after this
is to continue

And so, whether it's at the current site or a

22

new site, I think this moves forward; and the CDBG

23

office, it's my understanding, will not authorize

24

and release the funds until the site has been worked

25

out.

But I would like to give them the opportunity
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1

to move this project forward for West Maui because,

2

again, we have been made very much aware of their

3

contributions as well as their need for this

4

facility.
So, that is why I'm asking you to support my

5

6

recommendation to at least get the ball rolling on

7

this project.

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

I thank you for that question.

Any

10

further comments, members, before we -- I ask for a

11

motion?

12

a motion to accept the recommendations as presented

13

by your Chair for adoption and presentation to the

14

full Council.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA and COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Seeing none, the Chair's recommendation is

So moved.

I have a motion from Mr. Nishiki.

Second.
That was

18

a good tie.

19

Ms. Johnson, seconding the motion recommending the

20

Chair's recommendations for the CDBG Fiscal Year

21

2004 Budget for a total amount of $2,304,000.

22
23

So, I'll go with the lady first,

Discussion, members?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson.

I just want to thank you for also

24

looking after the youth in West Maui because I know

25

that they've tried very hard and I will continue to
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1

work with the Parks Department and we will find a

2

suitable site and perhaps even the existing building

3

could be used as an additional community meeting

4

room because it -- it's just that it's too small.
It's not termite laden.

5

You know, they've
It

6

they have rectified all -- most of the problems.

7

has a new kitchen.

8

good site where we could have community meetings

9

since our Lahaina Civic Center's always being used.

So, perhaps that would also be a

So, I just want to thank you and thank the

10

11

other members for at least supporting all of these

12

projects and particularly for the one on Molokai.

13

And I want to thank the people from coming -- or for

14

coming all this way and spending their own

15

hard-earned dollars to make the effort to come here.

16

So, I want to thank them.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Any further discussion?

18

Staff, please ensure that in the Committee report we

19

have the specifics regarding some of the

20

requirements your -- this Committee is looking for

21

in the specific projects such as Ka Hale Pomaikai.

22
23
24
25

Okay.

Mr. Ching, we would ask that

eventually CDBG look for projects on Lanai also.
Okay.

No further discussion?

of the motion say "aye."
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COUNCIL MEMBERS:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Aye.

All opposed say "no."

Motion

lS

carried.

3
4

Councilmembers Johnson, Kane, Mateo,
Molina, Pontanilla, Tavares, Vice-Chair
Nishiki and Chair Hokama.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Carroll.

VOTE: AYES:

5
6
7

8
9

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :
MOTION CARRIED.

Recommending ADOPTION of revised
resolution.

ACTION:

10
11
12
13
14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Announcement, members?

Seeing none, the

Chair thanks you for your hard work.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson?

Tonight Lowell Kalapa is speaking

at the Dunes and Maui Lani, I believe, at 5:30.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that.

Okay.

Members, no

16

other -- because we have made the changes, there

17

will be a new clock on the 30-day public comment

18

period; and then your Chair will work with Mr. Kane

19

to ensure that it is within the time frame for final

20

Council action.

21
22
23

Okay.
adjourned.

No further business, this meeting is
(Gavel.)

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(excused:

24
25

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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2

ADJOURN:

4:16 p.m.

3
4
5
6
7

8
9

10
11

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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1
2

C E R T I F I CAT E
STATE OF HAWAII
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

6

I, Sharon L. Ross, Certified Shorthand

7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8

that the proceedings were taken down by me in

9

machine shorthand and was thereafter reduced to

10

typewritten form under my supervision; that the

11

foregoing represents to the best of my ability, a

12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15

any of the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned

16

with the cause.

17
18

DATED this 6th day of April, 2002, ln
Honolulu, Hawaii.

19
20
21
22

Sharon L. Ross, CSR NO. 432
Notary Public, State of Hawaii
My Commission Expires:
4/8/05
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24
25
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